



MAINE STATEWIDE HOMELESS COUNCIL
November 8, 2022
9:30-12:30                                                                                                                                                              
Minutes
[bookmark: _gjdgxs]
Attendance: A complete list of attendees and the agencies they represent is attached. 
Minutes: Betty LaBua (MaineHousing) and Scott Tibbitts (MaineHousing)

Welcome: Katie Spencer-White, in the position of Co-Chair, opened today’s meeting by welcoming everyone in attendance. Emily F. motioned to approve October’s minutes as written. Cheryl H. seconded. October’s minutes were unanimously approved. A moment of silence was observed in honor of those who have passed away while experiencing homelessness and in acknowledgement of Indigenous People’s Month. 

System Updates:
· Opioid Response: Gordon Smith attended today’s meeting to give an overview of Maine’s monthly overdose report.   The Fatal overdoses this year to date (through September 30) where “undomiciled or transient” was indicated equaled 55 individuals, representing 11% of all the fatal overdoses. The average age of ODs are between 40-41 years of age and were using fentanyl. There have been 9,000 saves this year, however, Gordon mentioned concern with the high rate of people using alone. Valuable resources are  available on https://knowyouroptions.me & https://getmainenaloxone.org .  This month’s update ended with a reminder to look at the https://mainedrugdata.org site for additional information. 
· Population Update: Chris B. and Alice P. reported the numbers of referrals to youth shelters continue to increase and the daily attendance at the drop in centers are back to pre-COVID rates. The staffing of shelters remains problematic. The current trend is showing a pattern that people experiencing homelessness between the ages of 18-22 are electing to sleep outside instead of the past tendency of couch surfing. 
· HUB Update: Tara started today’s update by mentioning the Hub Coordinators are busy convening meetings and hub level discussions around the following topics:
· Planning and coordination for the January 2023 Point In Time count
· Planning/preparing for folks exiting hotels due to the Emergency Rental Assistance program ending
· Potential winter warming centers – transportation and staffing continue to be barriers
· Data gathering from non-HMIS participating providers
· Identifying potential MCoC Coordinated Entry System access points
· Deep dives into their All Single Scorecards, working closely with coaching on ways to flip more “no” answers to “yes” for the perfect score and quality data
The State Strategy Team meets on Nov 15th for a bi-monthly check in.  Data Quailty Action team has made progress in getting Hub Coordinators access to HMIS.  The MCoC approved the updated Agency Participation Agreements for Hub Coordinator agencies of record and signed agreements are currently being collected.  Racial Equity team is making headway on getting a baseline of current racial equity data in the system to inform future aims.  The Clear the Path team is working on mapping the current housing processes from when someone is identified as homeless through to when they are housed in an effort to establish a baseline and identify ways to make the process more efficient
· CES Update:  Erin K. presented the committee update. Piloting the four phases of the Coordinated Entry System continues in Hubs 5 and 7.  So far, 154 assessments have been completed (116 in Hub 7, 28 in Hub 5 and 10 uncertain) and 37 referrals have been matched.  The major take away to date is the need to keep an eye on data quality issues.  There continues to be an ongoing conversation on how to increase assessments of the unsheltered homeless population.  
· MCoC Update: 
1. Nominations are being accepted for two tri-chair positions of the Maine Continuum of Care:  One for Awa’s three year term and the other to complete the remaining 2 years of Norm Maze’s  term opened by his resignation from his Tri-Chair seat.  Names of nominees need to be submitted by email to Vickey Merrill and Scott Tibbitts by Thursday November 10, 2022.  
2. A strong SNOFO application was submitted before the October 20th due date. 
3. The MCOC will transition to using Zoom in December.  The November meeting has been canceled due the Housing Conference being scheduled at the same time.  
4. Encampments and the need for warming centers continue to be growing concerns.  
5. Katie Spencer White has been appointed Co-Chair of the PWLE (People with Lived Experience) committee. 
6. The Board discussed the 2023 PIT Count, the low exits to PH (Permanent Housing) and the fact that most shelters are at or near capacity.  
· Federal Plan: Nichele Carver, Senior Regional Advisor, USICH (U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness), joined today’s meeting to provide a high level overview of what to expect in the next Federal Strategic Plan to Prevent and End Homelessness.  The Plan, an 88 page road map with an emphasis on prevention, will be made available to the public on December 12, 2022. After reviewing traditional @ the door prevention models, Nichele highlighted an upstream prevention framework consisting of these three activities:
1. Activities to reduce the prevalent risks of the housing crisis
2. Activities for engaging during the transitions from other systems
3. Activities targeted to avoid an escalation of the housing crisis.
The slides used during today’s presentation and the Federal Strategic Plan will be made available on the Maine Homeless Planning website after December 12, 2022. 
 
Council and Committee Updates:
· Regional Updates                                                                                                                                                                Region I- In addition to the continuing to struggle with the effects of the lack of affordable housing, increased evictions and increasing numbers of unsheltered homeless, the region reported concern over the lack of warming centers and the ERA program ending.  Cheryl H. mentioned HVJ is helping get people to the polls and through outreach, letting people know they don’t need a home to vote. 
Region II- The Region discussed the growing number of encampments and people living in cars, higher numbers of medically fragile seeking shelter and how best to deal with dwindling resources.
Region III- Dave M. noted across the region there is a lack of available units and worried that with ERA ending there will be an increase of evictions and subsequently people living outside.  
· Homeless Policy Committee Update: 
Federal: With Congress on break, there were no Federal updates. 
State: As of 5/9 the Legislature Adjourned Sine Die, therefore no updates were reported. Cullen screen shared and gave an overview of The Maine Homeless Policy Committee Priorities and Strategies for the 131st Legislature that were mailed to everyone on the SHC mailing list and posted on the Maine Homeless Planning website. 

Housing Updates: 
· Greg Payne Governor’s Senior Advisor on Housing Policy: Greg Payne provided an update on how the Governor’s office is responding to the emergency housing needs in Maine. Clarity on the ERA program will be available after it is learned how much of the 26 million needs to be returned and after information from the participating agencies on how many applications remain in the queue are provided. Greg also mentioned the Board of Commissioners will formalize the SHC membership slots after the elections in November.
· MSHA: Lauren’s update touched on the following; 
1. FEMA Hotel Status: MSHA is committed to contracting with the hotels through the end of February. The status may change as negotiations are completed with the owners.
2. Homeless Solutions Rule: No comments concerning the rule were submitted during the Public Comment Period.  After the MSHA Board gives their approval it will be added to the ESHAP Guide and Application. 
3. Diversion: A work group has formed to plan next year’s Diversion program and will meet on November 22nd. If anyone is interested in joining, it was asked for them to send Lauren an email.
4. PSH:  An RFP is being written for Supportive Housing using Housing Trust Fund money instead of the more restrictive State Home Funds.  $6 million will be available, of which $2 million will be set aside for rural housing. 
Service Update:  
· General Assistance: Anthony Pilotte, DHHS Director of Office of Family Independence  and Liz Ray, Associate Director of Policy and Programs for the Office for Family Independence, joined today’s meeting to explain the new GA Maximums effective as of October 1, 2022 that will address increasing rent, higher heating costs and the ERA program ending.  Municipalities may establish their own maximum levels of assistance provided the proposed levels of assistance are reasonable and meet adequate standards sufficient to maintain the health and safety of applicants in the municipality. The municipality must submit to the Department documentation to justify these levels of assistance and verify that the figures developed are appropriate to maintain health and decency.  Those experiencing Homelessness are given emergency status, and payments to hotels can go over the municipalities’ ordinance amount for first time applicants. Different municipalities have different ordinance amounts due to fluctuations in local housing costs. Concerns with inconsistencies between GA offices will be part of the continuing conversation between council attendees and representatives of the OFI.  Liz will provide links to the new GA maximums and other related information to be sent to the SHC mailing list.

Strategic Discussions: 
· Inflow and Outflow: The ad hoc committee of volunteers meet twice to outline a strategy addressing encampments, warming centers and slow outflow. Descriptions of the following suggestions were screen shared and explained to the council.
1. Make use of spaces that may already be available for housing during winter.
2. Change policies to increase access
3. Make emergency shelter changes
4. Improve data and messaging

It was noted the committee discussed pallet shelters and did not achieve consensus on the topic.  Cullen asked if anything was missing from the strategy.  Making resources available for staffing and support at warming centers was added.   With no objections, the recommendations to be used as a starting point will be shared with regional councils for their input.  Cullen asked for a motion for the SHC to endorse the recommendations of the ad hoc committee for the purpose of a starting point for further discussion on the topics.  Emily put forth the motion.  Mike T. seconded. No abstentions.  No one objected.  Motion unanimously passed. 

The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, December 13, 2022.


